MINUTES OF MEETING 

LAKE ST. CATHERINE CONSERVATION FUND, Inc.

Date & time:  July 14, 10:00 AM,  Wells Village School
Format:  Annual Members Meeting 


Attendance:  
Board members:  Bill Steinmetz, Lee Evans, David Emmons, Fran Gilman, Paul Labas, Bob Short, Tina Peterson, Joel Pliner
Public:  Approximately 26 families were represented.  9 non-member visitors attended, including special guests Senator Brian Collamore and Hilary Solomon, head of the Poultney-Mettowee Conservation District.

Welcome & Honor America
Review of Agenda

1.) Administrative items --
    Financial review & recognition – Tina Peterson, who will be taking on the position of Treasurer, gave a full financial review, showing cash flow and balance sheet.  The report was approved.  (Motion, Herman, Second, Mary)
     Audit committee report — Laurel Gilman reported that the audit from 2017 showed no irregularities.  All documentation was provided to the state and was approved.  
    Admin update, including membership -- Lee Evans
We have 87 current member families, with about 6 for 2019.
We need more members so we can do more for the lake.  Please talk to your neighbors if they aren’t members.

Lee thanked Dawn Pliner for making up and distributing flyers promoting the meeting, membership, donations, etc., and also thanked Sue Evans for helping distribute.

   Report of the nominating committee, election — Lee Evans thanked Sue Evans (chair), Sue Ritchie, and Karen Melen for preparing the slate.  

There arre two new candidates for board:  Robin Barley, from NJ, 16 years on the lake, has been a long time supporter.   She was unable to attend today for family reunion.  Michael Marine:  18 years in Wells, has a rich background in the foreign service and working in Washington, DC as head of a non-profit institute.  Recently retired, Michael has already attended some of our board meetings.  

   Election: 

All current board members have agreed to return.  The slate as proposed by the nominating committee:  Bill Steinmetz, David Emmons, Joel Pliner, Fran Gilman, Tina Peterson, Dennis Stark, Tim Makepeace, Paul Labas, Bob Short, Robin Barley, Michael Marine, and Lee Evans.  There were no nominations from the floor.  The slate passed by hand vote.
   Election of President and Vice President

Bill Steinmetz has agreed to serve another term as president if elected, and David Emmons as vice-president. There were no nominations from the floor.  Both passed by hand vote.
   Appointments:  The newly elected Board of Directors appointed Lee Evans as Secretary and Tina Peterson as Treasurer.

2.) Change to Bylaws — Lee Evans:  Lee noted that copies of the old and new articles were included in the newsletter.

It was observed that as we have grown, we have entered a phase where our budget includes much higher spending than was anticipated nine years ago when we began.  As a result, the by-laws lacked the kind of control needed to address large expenditures.    The original article allowed committees to spend up to the amount that had been approved in their proposed budget without needing further approval.  By contrast, the new article places a $500 limit on those expenditures.  Amounts above that are subject to final approval by the Board of Directors, with a provision for expediting emergency expenditures.  


8.6 Special Duties of Committee Chairs. At the direction of the President, each committee chair shall prepare and submit a budget request before April  1 of each year. Subsequent adoption of the annual budget by the Board of Directors will constitute authorization for the respective committees to spend up to a limit of $500 on any adopted budgeted item without further approval; provided, however, that the chairs shall review and approve all bills for disbursements connected with their committees' affairs before submitting them to the Treasurer for payment.  

Expenditures exceeding the $500 limit must be submitted to the Board of Directors for final approval.  In the event that time constraints prevent the assembly of the board for the consideration of such large expenditure, then an email notification to all Directors and subsequent email vote shall suffice.  In the event that an expenditure must be made in greater haste, the decision to make such expenditure shall be by unanimous agreement among the Committee Chair, the President, and the Treasurer. Board members shall be notified immediately by email of the disbursement.  

 Further, any contractual agreements proposed by a Committee must be approved by the Board

3.)  Presentation by Hilary Solomon of the Poultney-Mettowee Conservation District.   Ms Solomon discussed how her organization was involved in education about water conservation.  She continued with a talk about the importance of water gardens (buffers) that can be planted near shorelines to reduce runoff of nutrients into the lake.  She explained that these gardens interrupt the flow of runoff, take up some of the nutrients themselves, and filter out the water that goes into the lake.   She concluded by presenting information about a program called Storm Water Master, in which many areas of runoff are studied and catalogued.  Some are followed up with remediation as needed.  
 4.)  East Side Aeration project, status — Bob Short and David Emmons:   Bob began by giving a detailed account of blue-green algae, a substance that has recently been discovered in Lake St. Catherine.  He explained that there are two types, only one of which is toxic.  This bacterium (it’s not really an algae) has been found in Lake St. Catherine as well as other lakes in Vermont and New York. Using a video, Bob explained how to identify and report any sightings of blue-green algae.  He also gave examples of several ways that aeration is a good preventative against blue-green algae.  He cited a lake in Peekskill, New York, that had been shut down because of the toxic algae.  After a few weeks of aeration, the lake was free of blue-green algae.  Lake Carmi in Vermont has had a very bad case of blue-green algae, and the state is considering using an aeration system to clear it up.  

Bill Steinmetz mentioned other lakes that are now applying for permits to do aeration. 


David Emmons, who does much of the lake monitoring, displayed a tool used for measuring depth.  He used it to show how much deeper the lake is in the east side aeration zone.  


David and Bob answered several questions about how aeration improves the water quality and provides a healthier environment for fish.  
In response to a question from a member, they explained why our strategy is a better approach than using herbicides, especially since our lake is a shallow one.
5.) Hydraulic Dredging project, status — Fran Gilman used slides to show where a dredging test is to be conducted in the northwest corner or Little Lake.  The spoils will be pumped across North Street to an area on his property, and can be spread out there when dry.  Bill Steinmetz suggested that after the dredging was done around patches of lily pads, a diver could be hired to pull the lilies out by the roots.  
6.) Harvesting project, status — Joel Pliner reported that we now have two harvesters.  The new one is now in the lake, and the old one will be in very shortly.  We intend to hire two operators, and expect that the results will be twice as good as last year, where volunteers and a paid contractor combined to remove nearly 1,000 cubic yards of vegetation from the lake.  Once again, volunteers will be operating the harvesters when the hired operators are not working.  

Joel explained that working with the town of Wells, we were able to build a road from North Street down to the lake.  This will be the site for off-loading the materials that the harvesters acquire.  He noted that we now have a new dump site for these materials that is only about a quarter mile from where we off-load the harvester.  We are hoping to get a dump truck and possibly a conveyer to assist with unloading and moving the spoils.   

Asked about where harvesting is being permitted, Joel displayed a map showing the harvesting zones, and explained that we are allowed to go as close as 50 feet from shore, but can also provide 20-foot accesses from people’s docks out into the navigable areas.    


Joel also mentioned that we need three docks.  Materials for them would run about $300 each, and he called for donations. 
7.)  The Coalition of Vermont Lakes, and what’s new from DEC  — Bill Steinmetz said that the Coalition, of which we and about 8 other lakes are members,  is doing much to help other lakes in Vermont.  He later pointed out that the state DEC has become more agreeable to some of our ideas, and credited Joel Pliner for helping pave the way.  
8.) 2018 / 2019 Budget — Bill Steinmetz gave an overview of the budget for fiscal year 7/11/19 through 6/30/19. The budget shows a projected inflow of $69,341, and projected outflow of $65,360.  Bill noted that if we get approval for the aeration expansion, we would be looking at another expense of at least $60,000.  
9.) Question and comments:

· A member asked that we post specific opportunities for volunteers on our web site. 

· Another member expressed and interest in operating the harvester. 

· A member asked about removal of the old dam.  Bill Steinmetz explained that the town of Wells had applied for a permit to remove the old dam, and was approved.  But a subsequent complaint from some citizens prompted the town to rescind its application.   The old dam can be removed by hand.  One member seemed to be encouraged by that idea.  

· Bill also mentioned that there are beaver feed lines forming across the middle channel, and that boaters should beware of the hazard they present to boat propellers. 
· A member complimented Bill Steinmetz and Joel Pliner for their successes in working with the Vermont Department of Environmental Conservation. 
10.) Annual Meeting adjourned approx 12 noon.
